
SENATE BILL REPORT

ESHB 2834

AS REPORTED BY COMMITTEE ON LAW & JUSTICE, FEBRUARY 28, 1992

Brief Description: Providing sentencing alternatives for
offenders.

SPONSORS:House Committee on Human Services (originally sponsored
by Representatives Hargrove, Riley, Leonard, Dellwo, Appelwick and
Basich)

HOUSE COMMITTEE ON HUMAN SERVICES

HOUSE COMMITTEE ON APPROPRIATIONS

SENATE COMMITTEE ON LAW & JUSTICE

Majority Report: Do pass as amended.
Signed by Senators Nelson, Chairman; Thorsness, Vice

Chairman; M. Kreidler, Rasmussen, and A. Smith.

Staff: Dick Armstrong (786-7460)

Hearing Dates: February 28, 1992

BACKGROUND:

PART I - Work Responsibility and Recuperation of Inmate Wages

The Department of Corrections, Division of Correctional
Industries, is required to develop and implement work programs
that provide jobs, work experience and training to inmates,
and to reduce a portion of the financial burden of
corrections. To achieve these goals, the Division of
Correctional Industries operates five classes of work
programs.

All inmates working in Class I through Class IV receive
financial compensation for their work that ranges from $30 per
month for Class IV work programs to the prevailing wage for
offenders employed in Class I jobs. Class V jobs are court-
ordered community work that are performed for the benefit of
the community, without financial compensation.

The Secretary of the Department of Corrections is required to
develop a formula to determine the extent to which the wages
an inmate earns while working in prison will be deducted to
partially cover the cost of incarceration and the costs
associated with the development and implementation of
correctional industries programs. Under the formula currently
used by the department, only inmates working in Class I jobs
are required to pay a portion of their wages back to the
department for the cost of incarceration. These inmates pay
15 percent of their gross wages. The funds go to the general
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fund. In fiscal year 1991, Class I inmates paid a total of
$151,134 of their gross wages into the general fund. The
total gross wages paid to inmates working in Class I through
Class IV Correctional Industries jobs in 1991 was $3,561,194.

A 1992 Department of Corrections study indicated that
significant increases in offender employment in Class I and II
Correctional Industries programs could be realized.

PART II - Indeterminate Sentence Review Board

Ending indeterminate jurisdiction. The Indeterminate Sentence
Review Board is scheduled to expire on June 30, 1998. Prior
to that date the Governor, through the Office of Financial
Management, must recommend to the Legislature alternatives for
"carrying out the duties of the board." The Office of
Financial Management must consult with the board, the
Washington Association of Prosecuting Attorneys, Washington
Defender Association, Department of Corrections, and Office of
the Administrator for the Courts. The recommendations are due
to the 1997 Legislature.

Parole eligibility review hearings. When the board reviews
the "parole eligibility" of an offender the board must not
release a prisoner unless in the board’s opinion the
prisoner’s "rehabilitation has been complete and he or she is
a fit subject for release."

Length of parole and revocations. When a prisoner is released
on parole, the length of time the offender may be on parole is
for the time remaining on the offender’s statutory maximum.
For some offenders that means the offender may be on parole
for the rest of the offender’s life. The parole board may
grant a final discharge from parole prior to that time under
certain circumstances, except if the offender is a habitual
criminal, in which case the board must retain jurisdiction
over the offender for the rest of the offender’s life.

Under the Sentencing Reform Act (SRA), only certain offenders
are supervised following release from prison. Sex and serious
violent offenders are supervised for a minimum of two years.
A sex or serious violent offender may be supervised longer
than two years if the "good time" the offender earned in
prison is more than two years. In that case the offender will
be supervised for the length of the "good time" the offender
earned. For example, a sex offender who was sentenced to nine
years in prison may have earned three years of "good time" and
will be released in six years. That sex offender will be
supervised for three years, the length of "good time" earned,
rather than two years. Other SRA offenders may be supervised
for one year or not at all.

If an offender violates the conditions of parole, the board
may reinstate the parole under the same or modified conditions
or revoke the parole and return the offender to prison. The
statute does not provide for imposition of intermediate
sanctions as alternatives to prison. The board has been
developing a "sanction grid" similar to the one used by the
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Department of Corrections for sanctioning the offenders under
the department’s supervision who violate conditions of
supervision.

SUMMARY:

PART I - Work Responsibility and Recuperation of Inmate Wages

The Corrections Industries Program is mandated to achieve a 25
percent employment increase of all physically and mentally
able inmates by December 30, 1996, and by 1998, a 50 percent
increase in employment of class I and II inmates. The
Department of Corrections is required to charge inmates no
less than 50 percent of their total gross wages for the cost
of incarceration, up to gross wages of $6 per hour. The 50
percent will not be charged to inmates until their personal
savings account reaches a $250 minimum. The Secretary of the
Department of Corrections is required to report by January 1,
1993 to the Senate and House on any impediments to complying
with the percentage of inmates working in Class I and Class II
correctional industries programs as outlined in the act.

PART II - Increased Penalties for Violent Offenders in Prison

Offenders in prison because of a violent offense (murder,
rape, assault, arson, kidnapping, robbery, or first degree
burglary) can be sentenced to a mandatory minimum term of 15
years or their range under the SRA, whichever is greater if
they commit a murder, first or second degree assault, rape, or
robbery while in prison.

PART III - Indeterminate Sentence Review Board

Ending indeterminate jurisdiction. The Indeterminate Sentence
Review Board, rather than the Governor, must prepare a
detailed plan by December 1, 1992 for terminating
indeterminate jurisdiction over all remaining inmates and
parolees not later than June 30, 1998. The board must
consider ex post facto and public safety issues. The board
must consult with the Attorney General and the Office of
Financial Management in addition to the other parties named in
the existing statute.

Parole eligibility review hearings. When the board reviews
the parole eligibility of offenders, the board will operate
under a new standard. The board must not release an offender
to parole if the board determines the offender presents a
serious risk to the community. Language requiring the board
to consider whether the offender is "rehabilitated" or a "fit
subject for release" is stricken.

Length of parole and revocations. Terms of parole may be
reduced for some parolees. The board must grant a final order
of discharge from parole to a parolee who is on parole for an
offense other than a sex or serious violent offense if the
parolee has been on parole for two consecutive years and is
not in violation. The board must grant a final order of
discharge to a parolee who is on parole for a sex or serious
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violent offense if the parolee has been on parole for two
consecutive years or for the time period earned for good
behavior, whichever is longer, and the offender is not in
violation.

The board must develop an administrative sanction grid for
violations of parole conditions. Revocation of parole and
return to state custody must be reserved as the last
alternative to be imposed under the sanction grid.

Appropriation: none

Revenue: none

Fiscal Note: requested

SUMMARY OF PROPOSED SENATE AMENDMENT:

The provisions addressing the correctional industries programs
and the mandatory minimum 15 year sentence for violent crimes
by prisoners are deleted.

The chair of the Indeterminate Sentence Review Board will
continue to be a member of the Sentencing Guidelines
Commission until 1998.

TESTIMONY FOR:

The costs of the criminal justice system are escalating and
the Legislature must take some action to decrease the costs.

TESTIMONY AGAINST: None

TESTIFIED: Rep. Hargrove
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